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Scrutiny, Delivery & Performance Meeting

17 March 2021

15:00

Teams 

Present

Lisa Oldroyd – Acting Police and Crime Commissioner for Cleveland

Elise Pout - Standards and Scrutiny Manager, OPCC

Rachelle Kipling – Interim Assistant Chief Executive, OPCC


Michael Porter – Chief Finance Officer, OPCC

Helen McMillan – Deputy Chief Constable, Cleveland Police

Steve Graham – Assistant Chief Constable, Cleveland Police 

Lisa Orchard – Assistant Chief Constable, Cleveland Police

Jo Gleeson – Chief Finance Officer, Cleveland Police

Louise Solomon – Head of Corporate Services, Cleveland Police

Jon Morgan – Head of Crime, Cleveland Police

John Wrintmore – Chief Constable’s Staff Officer, Cleveland Police

Lynne Swift – Human Resources Director, Cleveland Police

Charlotte Rumins – Community Hub Advisor, Cleveland Police

Apologies for absence

Simon Dennis - Chief Executive and Monitoring Officer, OPCC

Hannah Smith – Commissioner’s Officer for Communication and Information, OPCC

Richard Lewis – Chief Constable, Cleveland Police

Amanda Wilkinson – Strategic Contracts and Governance Manager

Lisa Theaker – Chief of Staff, Cleveland Police

Ian Arundale – Deputy Chief Constable, Cleveland Police

Declarations of Conflict of Interest/Disclosable Pecuniary Interest.

1. None declared.

Notes of the Previous Meeting

2. The notes of the previous meeting were approved as an accurate record.

Police and Crime Plan Objective – Working Together

3. The Acting Police and Crime Commissioner presented a number of questions to the Force ahead of the meeting based on key themes. The questions raised are provided in throughout the minutes in italics for information.
Effective partnership working with statutory and specialist voluntary sector agencies lies at the centre of protecting and responding to the needs of vulnerable communities, victims and their families. 

Can the Force detail:

I.
How has engagement/feedback from partner agencies been used to inform the vulnerability service improvement workstream?

II.
What were the results of the stakeholder survey the Force undertook prior to the stakeholder event in September last year and how have these been used to inform the wider service improvement programme and service delivery?

III.
What has the Force done or are planning to do to improve partnership working in the Future?

IV.
Can the Force comment on the effect that COVID-19 is having in terms of partnership working and partner liaison?

4. HM provided an overview based on the papers which had been provided prior to the meeting.

5. RK provided an overview of the reasoning for the OPCC’s questioning. The OPCC had conducted a survey with partners following the HMIC inspection. The first question RK wished to raise related to the CSE problem profile, RK queried what additional services an support have been identified to protect children. 

6. LOr noted that the aim has been to get the buy in at a strategic level by hosting a ‘one stop shop’ development event to agree the recommendations and identify the actions for the next steps with partners and local authorities; there have been difficulties in arranging this to date. JM noted that he agreed with the direction and nuances which have been provided by each of the local authority areas but there remains a need to bring the parties together to identify gaps in service. JM added that one of the key points to pick up within the discussions will be to gain an understanding of the links between those who have been missing from education for long periods of time and vulnerability to exploitation. 

Action - RK and JM to meet outside of the meeting to discuss further.

7. LO queried whether 1 April is still a realistic delivery date for the MASH and CHUB. JM noted that the aim is still 1 April, Covid has caused a couple of problems in terms of the location of the members of staff but the move is taking place virtually for the time being. An update was provided in relation to the difficulties which have been encountered.

8. LO raised the Complex Exploitation Team for discussion and requested assurances in terms of some of the work which is being carried out within the team. LOr provided an update and noted that there has been a reduction in the number of repeat episodes. There has been benefits identified within a multi-agency setting following engagement which has taken place with local authority looked after children’s homes. A task and finish group has been established to look at the demand in respect of missing children, there is an increased focus on this area within pacesetter meetings. Early engagement has taken place with West Lane Hospital prior to reopening to set out the support which the Force are able to provide to them upon reopening if they have children staying there.

9. RK noted that the VCAS service have expertise in terms of hate crime and would be able to offer support in terms of training to frontline staff.

10. LS noted that the procurement has been completed for the new victims survey and the contract has been rewarded. It is hoped that the new approach will commence as soon as practicable. Consideration is to be given to a slightly different approach to the text based survey to complement the new approach. 

11. EP queried the feedback from partners in terms of virtual meetings and the use of Teams as part of that. It was asked whether there is a priority in terms of who is receiving the NEP laptops first. LS noted that at the minute the Force have just moved into the business pilot and the full rollout will be carried out alongside upgrades to mobile security software. Prioritisation will take place on that basis, LS will be working closely with Ciaron Irvine to ensure the roll out is carried out smoothly.

Force Control Room (FCR) Update

12. It was noted that a written update had been provided ahead of the meeting which had been due to take place in February and the information is now slightly outdated. HM noted that the new shift pattern did go live as planned, there had been a couple of issues in terms of potential complaints which were responded to appropriately. Following the implementation of the pattern, some of the staff who had expressed concerns had begun engaging with the Force in relation to options for flexible working.

13. HM noted that FCR is not yet at full establishment and further recruitment is planned. Performance has been stabilised and is likely to be linked to demand as the FCR progresses once call numbers increase following the return to normal post-lockdown. The new call handling cohort which had come into the FCR in March are now progressing with their training to ensure quality of service provision.

14. LO queried the internal quality assurance measures for monitoring the quality of call handling. HM noted that there is a performance management framework in place to ensure the quality of information taken down is what is be expected. LOr noted that a sample is selected for monitoring within the quality and assurance board, the quality tends to consistently be within the 80% region in relation to thrive. LOr noted that she is keen to move to thematic dip samples based on the different crime types once the quality identified from the thrive samples has reached the highest anticipated standard. LS noted that the audit approach has consistently been refined to ensure the results are continuously improving.

15. MP queried how much interest there has been in applying to the roles within the FCR, LSw noted that HR have just started a piece of work to consider this for both the FCR and also Police Officers to assess the field required to ensure a high quality cohort with appropriate retention. Following the next cohort in June, there should be data available to be presented to the meeting.

16. LO queried whether there has been any further developments in terms of an Apprenticeship approach within the FCR. LSw noted that consideration is being given as to whether the Apprenticeship could sit with the FCR, it would need to be ensured that the right licences are in place to be able to do this in house. The current Apprenticeship which is available is for a Level 4 Call Handler.
Update from Domestic Abuse Christmas Campaign
17. A written update was provided prior to the meeting. 

18. LO noted that she feels the report provided set out great detail in response to some of the questions the OPCC had. The campaign appears to have had a positive impact. 

19. RK queried whether the Force would consider running a similar campaign in future. JM noted that the campaign had seen progress from the campaigns which had been ran during Covid. Partnership engagement is now being sought to ensure that future campaigns have a partnership approach as opposed to being purely a Police led campaign. LO noted that consideration could be given as to whether the campaigns could be linked with the easing of lockdown or the Euros.
Performance Update – By Exception

20. EP noted that the item has been added to look at performance by exception, the two things which were up for consideration within this meeting were missing from homes and stalking and harassment. EP queried what the Force are doing in response to the increase in stalking and harassment.

21. JM noted that detail had been provided in relation to the ongoing work within the report. It was noted that the increase is potentially positive due to the increase in understanding of the crime type. Work is being done in terms of recording from a CDI perspective to ensure items are being picked up and recorded appropriately. Events are also discussed under pacesetter to ensure the appropriate response and recording is carried out, incidents which may have been missed through recording of ASB and violence are also being considered.

22. RK sought assurance around cases not being looked at in isolation following complaints which have previously been received. JM noted that when there is a code for this type of event it is much easier to identify repeat incidents; this is part of the work that is being done to improve the service to ensure there are the relevant flagging options in place.

23. LO asked that any recommendations which come out in terms of support services for stalking and harassment from the upcoming review be shared with the OPCC to inform future commissioning decisions.
Police National Computer

24.  JM noted that a letter has been received from the NPCC Working Group who are focusing on the recovery, it was noted that 11,000 records had been deleted locally. The national Working Group are looking to reintegrate all of the data which had been deleted due to the system errors.  LSw provided an update in relation to the biometric data which had been deleted in terms of HR records.
	2020/21 Budget Monitoring – Report to the end of December 2020 


25.   MP provided a brief overview of the report which had been circulated, it was noted that a breakeven position had been forecasted. The position has moved on slightly since the report had been produced, the organisation have now been awarded with the Covid grant from the Government, the organisation will therefore have underspent slightly. 

26. There are a significant level of staff vacancies identified within the report, there was a request made to gain an understanding of the risks of not having the staff within those roles and it was noted that this would be an area that the PCC scrutiny process would benefit from updates from over the coming year. LSw noted that since the report, recruitment has taken place to fill some of the vacancies set out within the report. Around 30% of the roles were subject to internal reviews and had therefore been held as vacant. The aim is that there will be a rolling workforce plan, similar to what is in place for officers, to identify trends in terms of retirement, leavers and anticipated vacancies.
Corporate Financial Monitoring Report to 31st December 2020

27. JG noted that the report which had been circulated is now slightly out of date and an update of the changes from the report was provided. It was noted that the forecasted overspend has now reduced as a result of the Covid grant received and savings from Police Staff vacancies. The overspend is forecasted to be 0.16% of the revenue budget.
28. MP noted that if there was an awareness of the grant earlier within the financial year, there could have potentially been more money put into other key areas, receiving such delayed notice has significant impact on the planning cycle.
Any Other Business

Details of the Force’s plans that are in place for the easing of lockdown restrictions

29. It was noted that each stage of the roadmap will be reviewed a week in advance of it being due to take place to ensure the steps are able to progress as planned. Potential risks from an operational policing perspective at each stage were discussed. Key event dates which are upcoming were also discussed and the Forces plans for managing the demand were outlined.

30. SG provided an update in relation to critical areas of concern internally. It was noted that specific bespoke operations have been arranged for the opening dates of outdoor and indoor hospitality.

31. Advice has been given to indicate that there is the potential for a third wave of Covd-19 in Autumn.

32. LO queried how local authorities are progressing in terms of issuing licences for large scale events, SG noted that it is likely there will be an increase in footfall at these events in comparison to previous years. Additional policing measures will be in place for these events to ensure smooth running.

Current Employment Tribunal – an indication of the plans that the Force will implement to address any learning which arises from the ET

33. LSw provided an update in relation to a recent ET, the transcript will be considered to evaluate the learning outcomes for HR, Occupational Health and Employee Relations. Consideration will be given as to how the learning points will feed into policy changes.
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